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INSURANCE LAW MOOT PROBLEM 
 
 
In June 2014 the International Museum (IM) in Lancaster, persuaded the 
Chinese authorities to lend IM two statues from the Terracotta Army Museum 
(TAM), situated in Xi'an, Shaanxi Province. Safe transportation was going to 
be a problem, and it was agreed that the statues would be flown to Charles 
De Gaulle Airport in Paris, taken overland by lorry to Le Havre, and then 
by sea to Dover. The statutes were to complete their voyage by road to 
Lancaster. It was a condition of the loan that the museum obtained a policy 
in the sum of £10,000,000 which insured the interests of both IM and TAM. 
Further, IM was required to provide an indemnity of £10,000,000 in 
the event of any loss of or damage to the statues. 
 
IM duly obtained a policy from Artefacts Insurance, a Lloyd's 
Syndicate. The policy was in marine form and incorporated the terms of the 
Institute Cargo Clauses A (2009). The insured parties were stated to be IM 
and TAM. The sum insured was £10,000,000. 
 
The statues were crated and dispatched. They arrived safely in Lancaster on 
the morning of 10 December 2014 and were stored in a warehouse pending 
transportation to the museum the following day, by which time the museum's 
security arrangements were due to be completed. On about 11am on 10 
December, IM received an anonymous phone call stated to be from a group 
calling itself "Freedom for Hong Kong", threatening that the warehouse would 
be the subject of an arson attack. IM acted quickly, and arranged for the 
crates to be taken by lorry to a secret location. The crates were loaded 
into a lorry, but en route the lorry was involved in a collision with a car, 
which sped away before it could be identified. The impact caused the crates 
to fall over, damaging the statues. 
 
IM telephoned Artefacts Insurance immediately, and subsequently completed a 
claim form. In completing the form IM stated that there had been two 
security guards in the lorry along with the driver. Subsequent investigation 
by Artefacts Insurance showed that the driver had been alone. Artefacts 
later received an anonymous telephone call claiming that the driver of the 
untraced car was a member of "Freedom for Hong Kong". 
 
Artefacts denied liability. IM commenced proceedings against Artefacts 
Insurance. A number of issues have arisen between the parties. 
 
(1) Artefacts assert that the risk terminated as soon as the statues were 
delivered to the warehouse in Lancaster. IM has responded that the statues 
were still in transit. 
 
(2) Artefacts contend that the loss was proximately caused by a war risk, 
such risks being excluded from cover. IM's answer was that the loss was 
proximately caused by a transit risk. 
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(3) IM claims that, because the policy was in marine form, it was a marine 
policy and IM was therefore under a duty to sue and labour, so if there is 
no cover under the primary insuring clause then there could be recovery 
under the suing and labouring clause. Artefacts argue that, although the 
policy was in marine form, it was in reality a multimodal transport policy 
and not subject to any duty to sue and labour. Artefacts argue in the 
alternative that there was no duty to sue and labour in that there was no 
imminent insured peril. 
 
(4) Artefacts claim that IM used fraudulent means and devices in making its 
claim. 
 
Mr Justice Flair ruled in favour of Artefacts holding that on a proper construction 
of the policy, the risk terminated upon the delivery of the goods to the 
warehouse in Lancaster. As a result, it was unnecessary to answer the proximate 
cause question. In any event, although it was not necessary to express any 
opinion on the following points, the judge concluded that the policy was a 
multimodal transport policy which did not impose any duty to sue and labour 
upon the assured and that IM did indeed use fraudulent means and devices to 
promote their claim.  
 
IM now appeals to the Court of Appeal.  


